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Chairman Kick, Ranking Member O’Brien, and Members of the Ohio House Subcommittee on
Agriculture, Development, and Natural Resources, thank you for the opportunity to testify before
this committee today on the Governor’s proposed budget for Fiscal Years 2022-2023,
introduced as House Bill (HB) 110. My name is Trent Dougherty, General Counsel for the Ohio
Environmental Council Action Fund (OECAF).

While this subcommittee has a broad and varied jurisdiction, my remarks today focus on the
activities of three of the agencies that we interface with the most: the Ohio EPA (OEPA), the
Ohio Department of Agriculture (ODA), and the Ohio Department of Natural Resources (ODNR).

From an environmental protection and natural resource conservation perspective, these
agencies have a mighty responsibility to ensure the public's safe use and enjoyment of modern
life's most basic needs: air, water, land, and energy. Over the years and over successive
administrations, we have continually supported robust budgets and staffing for the important role
each plays in the lives of Ohioans. The OECAF has deep respect for Directors Mertz, Pelanda,
and Stevenson, and their expert staff who work hard everyday to protect and conserve Ohio's
environment and natural resources. We further appreciate the Governor’s prioritization and
commitment to the natural wonders of Ohio, as recognized in his proposed Operating Budget.

With that backdrop, the Governor’s proposal not only shows how the executive branch wants to
spend money, but shines a light on what are the priorities of Ohio and Ohioans. This proposed
budget is the most pro-conservation budget in my sixteen years of work protecting Ohio’s
environment. We urge this committee to support this conservation budget, its investment in
communities today, and its investment in the state’s natural legacy. We urge this committee to
resist amendments that rollback protections for our communities or starve environmental
enforcement of necessary resources. Finally, we urge this committee to embrace provisions
to: preserve and protect Ohio’s most sensitive public lands; fully fund the successful
H2Ohio program; and ensure Ohioans have access to clean, safe and affordable drinking
water.



Pr rve and pr hio’s m nsitiv lic lan

The OECAF supports Governor DeWine’s and ODNR’s commitment to keeping the state’s
public lands open and serving the public at a high level. The COVID-19 pandemic has been in
full swing in Ohio for nearly a year now. As we are seeing in real time, maintaining public access
to quality outdoor recreation opportunities is now more important than ever. Ohio and
out-of-state residents are escaping to the outdoors at record levels as a matter of basic health,
sanity, and overall wellness. State Parks and their facilities, as well as ODNR properties in
general, are seeing significant visitation increases. The modest budget increase proposed for
Ohio’s State Parks is needed to meet increased public demand. We urge this committee to
support the Governor’s proposed ODNR funding levels not just as a matter of conservation and
good stewardship, but as a matter of public health as well.

Separately, we do have some concerns to voice regarding provisions that would give the State
the authority to conduct timber sales on federal lands, which for practical purposes means the
Wayne National Forest. See Section 1503.271, lines 9616-9619; and 1503.05, lines 9397-9398,
9496-9498, 9507-9510. Under federal statute, this is referred to as “Good Neighbor” authority.
The OECAF does see value in cross-boundary collaboration between the State and U.S. Forest
Service. There is a significant need for scientifically-based and ecologically sensible forest
management at a landscape scale in southeast Ohio. And, agency and private landowner
collaboration needs to be part of that equation. However, “even-aged” commercial timber sales
that clearcut or staged-clearcut (shelterwood) public forest are a major ecological net negative
for forest health and resiliency. Not to mention, counterproductive public policy for federal public
forest in a time of climate crisis. We ask this committee to expressly exclude “timber sales” from

the State’s “Good Neighbor” authority as proposed in this bill.
Eully Fund th ful H20Ohio Program

The OECAF supports the proposed funding levels in HB 110 as introduced because it helps
address many of the water quality issues we face in Ohio. Gov. DeWine’s increased
investment in the H20hio program will continue to improve Ohio’s water quality by
building off the program’s first year success.

Being a water rich state, unfortunately, means that we face many water challenges in Ohio.
These challenges include both legacy impacts from our industrial past and emerging water
contamination that threatens our communities. Over the past decade we have experienced:

e Devastating toxic algal blooms, like the 2014 bloom when nearly half a million Toledoans
were left without safe drinking water because the toxin produced by a harmful algal
bloom got into the drinking water supply;

e |Lead contamination, including 2016’s 5-month long contamination of Sebring’s water
system after a change to the village’s water treatment system; and



e Health risks from emerging contaminants such as PFAS which has been found, albeit at
levels under the federal threshold, in 106 of the 1.550 public water systems tested by the
Ohio EPA.

Thankfully, the current budget proposal includes continued investment in H2Ohio funding at a
total of $240 million for the 2 year biennium. This worthwhile investment would provide the
OEPA with $46 million a year, the ODA would receive $49.3 million a year, and the ODNR would
receive $25 million a year. This well rounded, science based, program made historic
investments in improving Ohio waterways while making our landscapes more resilient to climate
change.

So far through ODA, the program has helped fund thousands of agricultural conservation
practices covering over a million acres of farmland in Northwest Ohio to help clean up Lake
Erie. Through the OEPA, the program was able to connect thousands of Ohioans to better
drinking and wastewater systems and they’ve removed 185 lead service water lines. Through
ODNR, the program helped create thousands of acres of wetlands across the state which are
filtering 60,000 acres of watershed improving water quality and improving flood mitigation.

The H20hio program provides direct funding to reduce pollution in our waterways and help
communities across Ohio afford the necessary upgrades to provide residents safe and and
more affordable drinking water. To achieve continued success, including Ohio’s commitment to
reduce Lake Erie phosphorus loading by 40 percent, we will need sustained and increased
investments in H20hio going forward starting with the budget bill.

Ensur hioans hav lean, safe, and affordable drinking water

The OECAF believes that all Ohioans should have access to safe and affordable drinking water.
We urge the committee to fully support funding for the drinking water programs at the OEPA.

Due to the water quality challenges Ohio faces and the need for water infrastructure
improvement, Ohio’s residents are facing rising water and sewer rates as a result of increasing
treatment costs and aging infrastructure. Water utilities need massive investments from the
state and federal government to shore up failing infrastructure. The US EPA (Clean Water and
Drinking Water Infrastructure Needs Assessment and Survey) reports a $13.4 Billion dollar
investment price tag for all drinking water systems in Ohio. Water systems also need federal
and state support to move in the direction of implementing permanent emergency assistance,
debt relief and water affordability programs. Particularly during the COVID-19 crisis, no Ohioan
should have to face a water shut off.

Finally, the OEPA proposes to strike language from the Revised Code under chapter 6109
dealing with prevention in lead in water. Many of those provisions were put in place as a result
of the passage of HB512 in 2016, which came in the aftermath of the 5-month long
lead-in-water contamination event in Sebring, Ohio. The 131st General Assembly felt it was so
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important to ensure people could protect themselves from lead-in water that these provisions
were included in the Revised Code, rather than the Administrative Code, where it is a bit easier
to make changes. There are commendable reasons to move many of these provisions into rule,
such as regulatory efficiency and the ability to make changes to keep up with the requirements
of federal law. However, we urge this committee to carefully consider the transfer of these
provisions given the gravity of lead in water on our most sensitive populations, and thus we feel
there should be a strong rationale for these changes.

In conclusion, Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, thank you for considering our
perspective and our recommendations. We are pleased with the budget that the Governor has
proposed, and we look forward to working with the House of Representatives during the
upcoming weeks to craft a bill that protects Ohio’s communities today and preserves Ohio’s
natural treasures for future generations.



